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Preliminary Meeting Minutes
The minutes of this meeting are preliminary until reviewed and 
approved by the TRUE Commission at its December 2016 meeting.

November 3, 2016
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Marc Hassan (Chair), John Pittman, Greg Rachal, Chris Brady, Danny Ferreira, Abner Davis, Barbara Finke, Niki Brunson
Excused: Keshan Chambliss, Ralph Hodges
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Dr. Johnny Gaffney
Chairman Hassan convened the meeting at 4:08 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the August 16, 2016 meeting as distributed – approved unanimously.
Public comment
None
Auditor’s report: Tommy Carter of the Auditor’s Office reported that five new audits have been released since the last commission meeting:
#783 – Quarterly Budget Summary for the 9 Months Ending 6.30.16
#784 – Loblolly Wetlands Mitigation Bank Audit
#731A – Jacksonville Retirement System Follow-Up

#785 – Council Auditor’s Office Annual Report for FY15-16
#786 – Budget Summary for FY16-17 Budget Adoption
Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
No report pending election of a new committee chair.
Audit Committee
Commissioner Ferreira reported that the committee had met prior to the full commission meeting and reviewed several audits. 

#781 – the committee reviewed Commissioner Hodges’ written report on Audit #781, Animal Care and Protective Services Audit, which found very sloppy cash handling procedures and failure to enforce standard operating procedures. Mr. Carter explained the Auditor’s Office’s procedure for scheduling follow-up reviews of audit reports, giving the audited department adequate time to revise its processes, train its employees and begin implementing the recommendations.

Motion: the TRUE Commission recommends that the Council Auditor make the follow-up to Audit #781 a priority and report back to the TRUE Commission within 90 days (first week of February) to ensure that improvements are being made in a timely manner – withdrawn.
After further discussion of the appropriate time to allow for improvements to be made and to expect a follow-up by the Council Auditor, the group authorized Commissioner Ferreira to contact Animal Care and Protective Services to determine what progress has been made to date on implementing the audit’s recommendations and report back at the next Audit Committee meeting.
#782 – Follow-up on previous follow-ups: Audit Committee had reviewed Commissioner Hodges’ written report on Audit #782 and Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office explained the findings on the lack of a City franchise agreement with a natural gas provider operating in the city that succeeded the operations of another gas provider, but never executed a franchise agreement with the City. The franchise fee is apparently being paid, but without an agreement that defines the terms of the franchise and the amounts to be paid. It has taken some time to determine the proper City department to oversee this function. In lieu of the committee’s proposal for the TRUE Commission to recommend to the appropriate City Council committee that the Council request the City administration to place a high priority on getting a properly executed franchise agreement with the City natural gas supplier as soon as possible, Commissioner Ferreira will request Commissioner Hodges to follow up with the City administration regarding this issue. Chairman Hassan said that this audit points out the fact that there still has been no action on the TRUE Commission’s recommendation from several years ago that the City needs a proper contract management system. Contract management is a perennial problem identified in numerous audits.
#780: Commissioner Pittman presented his review of Audit #780 – JSO Payroll Audit in the committee. He noted that some of the same issues were noted as are always noted in the audits – excessive computer rights, lack of adequate Standard Operating Procedures, lack of attestation of hours worked, etc. 
#777: Commissioner Ferreira presented his review of Audit #777 – JEA Payroll Audit. He found that the common audit findings of excessive computer access rights, improper handling of checks and lack of written procedures for some functions were found in this audit as well. Overall the authority agreed with and agreed to implement the Council Auditor’s recommendations.
Tommy Carter explained the distribution of the Auditor’s Office reports to the City Council, City administration, Inspector General’s Office and the media and the Auditor’s Office practice of following up on audit recommendations 12-18 months after the initial release. Chairman Hassan said that he would discuss with Audit Committee Chairman Ralph Hodges at a future meeting the possibility of assigning audit follow-ups to individual commissioners to make calls to the auditees to determine how well the audit recommendations are being implemented in a quicker time frame than the Auditor’s Office follow-up. The results of the TRUE follow-ups would then inform the full commission’s decisions about what items need further work and which can be declared closed.
Chair’s Comments
None
Old Business
Jeff Clements of the Council Research Division reported that he had reminded City Council President Lori Boyer of her request, at the request of the commission, to the General Counsel for an opinion on the constitutionality of economic development incentives given certain provisions of the Florida Constitution prohibiting local governments from pledging their credit or investing in private businesses. Ms. Boyer said that she had made the request to the General Counsel but had not received a response; she will follow up on the progress of the request.
With regard to the TRUE Commission’s letter to the City Ethics Office requesting a review of potential ethical issues relating to the findings of Council Auditor’s Audit #779 – Affordable Housing Consultant Audit, Chairman Hassan reported that he had received an acknowledgement from the Ethics Office of their receipt of the Commission’s letter saying that the Commission would be contacted when there was news to report. To date he has not heard anything additional.
New Business
· Commissioner Niki Brunson volunteered to chair the Legislative Tracking Committee. Staff discussed the standard practice for circulating the bill summaries of the new legislative introductions on the City Council agenda every two weeks and the method of the committee’s chairperson determining whether a meeting needed to be held. 
· Chairman Hassan described his hopes for the commission’s upcoming long-range planning effort which will look at the commission’s charge and authority and determine how it can be more effective in meeting its goals and purposes. He distributed copies of the Jacksonville Ethics Commission’s Strategic Goals – 2016-17 Update document and encouraged the commissioners to read it as an example of how a goals document might be formulated. Mr. Hassan wants the TRUE Commission to think about its role in relation to the City’s Inspector General’s Office and Ethics Commission and to consider whether the size of commission and the method of appointment of members are still appropriate. He may meet with the Inspector General, City Ethics Officer and Council Auditor in the next month to solicit ideas before the commission meets again. He will also speak with the facilitator who helped the Ethics Commission with their strategic planning process to see if she might be available and willing to assist the TRUE Commission.  The Chairman will see if several invited guests are available to attend a meeting on December 1st following the TRUE Commission’s normal monthly meeting that day.
· Election of commission secretary: Commissioner Abner Davis was nominated and elected by acclamation.

· Chairman Hassan said that a new commissioner orientation session would be deferred until after the long-range planning effort is held, and probably will take place early in the new year. Staff was requested to send the usual orientation materials to all commissioners via e-mail.
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Davis reported that he would be absent from the commission’s December meeting.
Next meeting

The next meeting will be on December 1, 2016. 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:08 p.m. 
Posted 11.15.16  12:00 p.m.
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